

LYMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

Clerk to the Council: A J Le Riche, DMS, 8 Drakes Gardens, Drakes Avenue, Exmouth, EX8 4AD Tel 07866 535580

Chairman: Cllr Jenny Clark Tel 01395 274292 Email: <u>lympstone</u>pc@gmail.com www.lympstone.org

2nd January 2018

mpstone Parish Council, to be held **7.30pm**, on ll. The business to be transacted is set out below. p attend and to speak in the open session.

 \mathcal{E} A J Le Riche, Clerk to the Parish Council

AGENDA

	Public Session	7.30
1	Apologies	7.45
2	Minutes – To confirm the minutes of the meeting held on 4 th December 2017 attached	7.46
3	To receive any Declarations of Interest	7.47
4	Casual Vacancy To consider filling this vacancy: letter from John Montgomery –attached	7.48
5	Flood Risk project & Emergency Plan Update Clem Davies will speak on this. Cllr Corcos will report on the attached issues:	7.55
6	Planning Applications 17/1774/FUL (Amended plans) Replacement porch; dormer window and balcony to north-west elevation; addition of flue to roof at Cross Cottage, Quay Lane. 17/2843/FUL Side and rear extensions including raising of roof height to incorporate rear dormer at 10 Birch Road. 17/2920/FUL Alterations to existing conservatory to form garden room at Northcote Clay Lane. 17/2957/FUL Alterations and enlargements to bungalow to form two storey dwelling, and construction of detached garage/workshop at 1 Orchard Close.	8.10

7	Planning Decisions - A list is attached.	8.20
8	Proposal for self- build starter homes on land off Strawberry Hill.	8.20
9	Chairman's report	8.30
10	Police Report	8.35
11	County Councillors' reports	8.40
12	District Councillors' reports	8.45
13	Proposed football pitch on Avenue Field	8.50
14	Lympstone Pre-school Progress report	9.00
15	Lympstone Youth Club Progress report The next steps in building refurbishment – Cllr Corcos to report.	9.05
16	New Multi Use Games Area Cllr Longhurst to report.	9.10
17	Finance including the draft budget and setting the Precept reports attached	9.20
18	Applications for grants Applications have been received from Lympstone pre-school and Lympstone Third Age Project. Details are attached.	9.25
19	Royal Garden Party 2018 DALC invite member councils to make a nomination to attend a Royal Garden Party on 5 th June 2018.	9.30
20	Clerk's Action List – attached	
21	Reports of Lead Councillors. Any reports requiring a decision are attached. Emergency Planning –.Cllr Corcos see item 5 Estates - Cllr Atkins. Facilities - Cllr Acca Links with CTC-RM – Cllr Mrs Rogers. Lympstone Herald – Cllr Hilton NP Delivery Group - Cllr Mrs Clark Planning – Cllr Dimond Transport and parking - Cllr Longhurst Village Hall – Cllr Atkins Youth Club – Cllrs Acca & Corcos Website – Cllr Corcos	9.40
22	Matters raised by Councillors	9.50

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF LYMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT 7.30PM ON MONDAY 4th DECEMBER 2017 IN THE VILLAGE HALL.

PRESENT: Councillors: P Acca H Dimond

D Atkins R Hilton
C Carter R Longhurst
Mrs J Clark Mrs K Rogers
P Corcos D Young

Also Present: County Councillors R Scott and J Trail, District Councillor Ingham, Mr P Humphries, Architect and 12 members of the Public

PUBLIC SESSION

Mr Humphries had submitted a pre-application consultation regarding development of land to the West of Strawberry Hill adjacent to the land that was currently being developed. The proposal was to seek planning permission based on 19 self-build units of accommodation. The plots would then be sold as individual plots for development in accordance with approved plans. The development included a community orchard/allotment area. Cllr Longhurst pointed out that as self-build houses, these would not be liable to CIL payments but this would become payable on the sale of the house. The site was outside the BuAB. The Lympstone NP set a target of 40 houses and there were permissions in place for 52 and so the proposal was in excess of NP requirements.

The Council AGREED to consider this again at its next meeting.

Mr Moody reported that the surface of the new bridge was very slippy in frosty weather. Cllr Corcos was meeting the EA later in the weeks and was asked to take this up with them.

126 Minutes

RESOLVED: that the minutes of the meeting held on 6th November 2017 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

Declarations of Interest

Cllr Clark reminded the meeting that she would not take part in discussion or vote on planning applications.

128 Casual Vacancy

The vacancy had been advertised and an expression of interest had been submitted by Mr John Montgomery but he was unable to be present.

RESOLVED: that this be discussed at the next meeting.

129 Planning Applications

17/2814/GPD Construction of single storey rear extension measuring 4m in depth, with an eaves height of 2.6m and a maximum height of 3.1m - 10 Glebelands

This was a pre-application for permitted development. The Council saw no reason to comment provided there was no objection from neighbours.

130 Planning decisions

The Council noted the planning decisions since the last meeting.

131 Planning enforcement

The Clerk was asked to follow up the letter to the Planning Dept. regarding enforcement at Sowden End and Dawlish Park Terrace

132 Chairman's report

The Chairman had visited Gulliford Burial Ground to see the state of the walls.

133 Police report

There was no police report

.

134 County Councillor's report

Cllr Trail had sent details of the proposal to renew the traffic lights by The Saddlers Arms. Cllr Atkins said this was needed as the lights now seemed to be out of sequence.

135 District Councillors' reports

Cllr Ingham supported the request for a letter to go to the Enforcement Officer regarding Dawlish Park Terrace and Sowden End.

Cllr Longhurst was proposing a motion to EDDC to set a policy of not allowing drones over Council property.

The Exmouth Seafront Scheme was being revisited and there would be more consultation about Phase 3.

Changes to the licensing processes had resulted in the Exmouth Christmas Cracker being moved to The Ocean. There may be knock-on effects for the Furry Dance.

EDDC were to run a trial for a green waste scheme from May 2018.

At this point the meeting adjourned for seasonal refreshments.

136 Gulliford Dissenter's cemetery

The Clerk displayed an aerial picture of Gulliford Cemetery, He and Cllr Atkins had viewed the walls from the garden of Boundary Cottage and had met the owner.

In the brick wall on the northern boundary, the top four courses and the copings were in poor condition and probably needed removing and re-building. The owner had two buildings companies in London and had offered to do this work free of charge.

The random stone walls on the west side were in poor condition with cracking and bulging. It was likely that about 40m would have to be dismantled and rebuilt. Both areas were Listed. He was aware that this work would be expensive and that the Gulliford Joint Committee did not have funds to meet the costs. The owner of Boundary Cottage had expressed an interest in acquiring the cemetery to maintain a link with the house.

The Chairman reported that according to Angela Coles and Gill Selley, the two Parish Councils held the cemetery on lease and a new lease was granted in 1993. It would be necessary to check these details.

The Clerk proposed that the Gulliford Joint Committee would meet and would put its recommendations to each parish Council.

Cllr Corcos felt there would be a need to consult the communities about keeping Gulliford cemetery but Cllr Young pointed out that this also needed to include consultation on paying for repairs.

There was a vacancy on the Lympstone side of the Joint Committee

RESOLVED: that Cllr Acca be appointed to the Gulliford Joint Committee.

Cllrs Mrs Clark and Atkins expressed a wish to be invited to meetings.

137 Lympstone Pre-school

Cllr Longhurst reported that the new building was in place. He was able to return £7,000 for the Parish Council's donation. DCC would be paying for some internal fittings but the Preschool would also have to meet the cost of some items. He expected a grant application to be submitted to cover the cost of these.

There was a portion of land left over from the old MUGA and the LLA would be asking if this could be included in the lease from the Parish Council.

Mr Tyrrell queried the route of the sewer going down School Hill which would add pressure to the already over used sewer in Church Road. Cllr Atkins agreed to investigate.

The Clerk reported receipt of a letter from Wernicks with suggested costs for providing the new water supply to the Youth Club. SWW would also be quoting for this work. The Parish Council had been urged to accept whichever quote was most satisfactory as quickly as possible so that the work could be completed.

RESOLVED 1 that the return of part of the Parish Council's donation be accepted with thanks.

- 2 that if a grant application is submitted, the Clerk be authorised to approve this and purchase the necessary equipment.
- 3 that the Clerk in consultation with Cllr Atkins, be authorised to accept the most suitable quote for the works to connect the water supply to the Youth Club.

138 Lympstone Youth Club

Cllr Corcos reported that the Youth Club had been open for about a month and was going well. Numbers were good, especially for Junior sessions. Unfortunately, there was bad behaviour by some of the Seniors and so these sessions had been stopped for the time being. Parents were aware of this and had banned their children from attending Youth Club. Mrs Beatty informed the meeting that historically, this sort of thing happened every few years and those causing trouble usually moved on to activities in Exmouth.

The meeting supported the Youth Leader in her actions.

139 Possible new MUGA

Cllr Longhurst reported that the FA were no longer interested in funding a new full MUGA. Wicksteed's were preparing a plan with costings. This would be 32m X 17.5m. He would circulate details when they arrived.

140 Finance – Payments

RESOLVED: that the following payments be approved:

DD	EDF - electricity for lights in Candy's Field	£47.73
2463	Optima Graphics - Herald printing	£404.00
2464	A Western grounds works inc Cemetery	£450.00
2465	Allison West - Bespoke Web Designs Web hosting	£80.00

2466	W 1: I:1 WOD:		020400
2466	Working Links - YC Painting		£384.00
2467	Recipro Ltd - YC paint		£90.30
2468	Mrs S Briggs - wages November		£230.00
2469	Mrs C Edworthy - Wages		£232.50
2470	A J Le Riche salary & expenses October	£647.38	
	Stationery & Stamps	£17.70	
	Flood Resilience equipment:		
	Grit bins	£645.36	
	Hydra barriers	£124.80	
	Sand scoops	£15.24	
	Gloves	£10.68	
	Sack trucks	£73.08	
	Abzorbees	£64.12	£1,598.36
2471	HMRC Tax & NI October		£201.19
2472	Lympstone FC - grant		£314.25
2473	RBL Poppy Appeal		£25.00
2474	GCM Ltd – grounds contract		£2,033.40
2475	Cllr Corcos – YC refurb materials		£54.40
DD	EDF electricity for toilets		£9.00
DD	EDF - Youth Club electricity		£49.00
DD	EDF - Youth Club gas		£34.00
DD	Plusnet - YC Broadband		£11.00
	Total		£6,248.13

141 Financial summary

The Council received and noted the following financial summary:

<u> </u>	
Current Account	
Opening balance at 1st April 2017	£47,862.70
Receipts	£56,928.60
Total receipts	£104,791.30
Transfer from dep ac	
Total paid in to current ac	£104,791.30
less, Payments	£34,935.35
Net balance	£69,855.95
Unpresented cheques	£120.00
Receipts not on statement	£0.00
Balance at Bank	£69,975.95
Deposit Account	
Balance at 1st April 2017	£161.44
Interest to 1st November 2017	£0.08
Transfer to current ac	£0.00
Total	£161.52
_	

Allocated balances	
Elections	£1,500.00
Reserve for Village hall car park inc 2017-18	£15,000.00
NP Projects up to 2016-17	£6,702.00

142 **Budget Monitoring**

The Council received and noted a budget monitoring report for November 2017. The Clerk informed the Council that he would be submitting the draft budget to the next meeting for approval.

143 Clerk's Action List

The Council received and noted the Clerk's action list.

144 Reports of Lead Councillors

Emergency Planning. Cllr Corcos would be meeting the Air Ambulance Service tomorrow to discuss possible night landing sites. There had been a meeting with landowners in the upper catchment area of the Wotton Brook to discuss potential for schemes to hold back flood water before it reached the A376.

On 13th December 2017, there would be a meeting with the EA to discuss concerns about the screen at Chapel Road and other areas with potential for flooding. He would raise the matter of the surface of the new bridge at the same time. Cllr Scott asked to be invited to this meeting.

Estates – The Football Club had submitted a request to lay out a new pitch on Avenue Field. The views of the National Trust were awaited but several Members expressed their opposition to this as this was the only uncontrolled field for dog walkers. The two new gates had been ordered. The new toilets for the Football Club were still on Avenue Field. The Clerk as asked to contact the Football Club to get these moved. Cllr Atkins had kept a watching brief on the works in Candy's Field.

Facilities – Cllr Acca had also kept an eye on the works in Candy's Field. Graffiti in the toilets had now almost stopped, with only 1 incident in recent weeks. The slide in the Toddler play area was in need of repair. However, he was reminded that there would be S106 funds coming from the houses off Strawberry Hill that might fund this.

Planning – The call for sites un the GESP had now ended and the results were being analysed.

CTC – RM – Cllr Mrs Rogers said there would be a meeting in the New Year to discuss the footpath from Nutwell Road to meeting lane. There was also the possibility of all the trees being removed from the path from Candy's Field to Trafalgar Road. Cllr Acca asked if this could include the trees in the garden of the MoD Community House.

Village Hall. There would be a meeting on 12th December 2017 when new charges would be agreed. There was also a call for new Trustees as some were about to retire. There was defibrillator cabinet on the outside wall.

145 Matters raised by Councillors

Cllr Atkins reported that the Harbour Board were putting a bollard on the slipway at Sowden End. This would need to be collapsible to allow access by Network Rail, SWW and the EA.

Cllr Longhurst said that this was a request by the Exe Estuary partnership as one of the ways to reduce pollution in the area.

However, Mr Tyrrell had opposing views and said that there was a long period of historical use of this slipway for launching boats.

The Clerk was asked to write to the EEP about this.

146 Exclusion of the Press and Public

RESOLVED: that the press and public be excluded from the meeting under the provisions of the Public Bodies (Admission to meetings) Act 1960, by virtue of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted.

147 Temporary car park at Underhill Crescent

Cllr Longhurst reported on initial discussions with the owner of the land upon which this car park was situated.

The holders of the option to purchase had made a suggestion regarding other land in the vicinity. However, it was felt that the Parish Council could not be involved in negotiations that involved other land.

RESOLVED: that the Clerk inform the landowner that the Parish Council that, with regret, the Parish Council is unable to move forward in the way that has been suggested.

The Meeting finished at 9.35 pm

Chairman

Pound Cottage

2 Meadow View

Longmeadow Road

Lympstone

EX8 LH

Tel. 01395 224919

Mob. 07803 395631

Email: mntgjoh@aol.com

Mr Tony Le Roche 8 Dukes Avenue Exmouth

EX8 4AD

24th November 2017

Dear Tony

I should like to apply for the position you currently have on the Parish Council.

Having lived in the village for the last 16 years, I've seen many changes, some good, some not so good. What concerns me most is the changing face of the village and the fact it is loosing its character. Too many luxury homes being built, with no consideration for the young and not so well off. It's becoming a millionaires playground, and is in risk of dying as a village community. There is an urgent need for low cost housing to be provided, and I don't mean £300,000 homes like Jackson Meadow. We need housing that people in their 20's can afford.

I see parking to be another concern. With many families now owning two cars, and the village now firmly on the tourist map, I feel it necessary to find a solution to this problem. Far too many cars now parked on pavements at night, and never enough spaces to park.

We need plan for the future. Developing Lympstone as a close knit village. Somewhere where young people can raise their families, and catering for the next generation.

I feel that having lived here for so long, it's time to put something back. I've spoked to Peter Acca who is in favour of me making a contribution, and is happy to second my application.

I look forward to hearing from you.

Yours sincerely

John Montgomery

Lympstone planning decisions 17/2161/FUL Demolition of existing house and construction of a new house with an integral garage - Sunnycote Greenhill Avenue Status: Withdrawn

Flood Resilience matters

Cllr Corcos will report on the following:

- 1. Update on the EA/LPC project to conduct hydraulic survey of the catchment, produce Flood Risk Assessment, and consider further defences.
- 2. Meeting with upper catchment Landowners.
- 3. Meeting with EA regarding the working of the Screen, flooding in Chapel Lane and temporary solution to the slippery bridge over the brook.
- 4. Cllr Corcos to report on the submersible pump to deal with the flooding in Chapel Road which is estimated to cost £4-5k.
- 5. Sandbag store in upper village

Dear Jenny

I'm writing to ask for the Parish Council's help.

As you are aware we have nine youth teams and an adults team at our club, we have over 120 children ageing from 7-15 and we are struggling to find places for them to play their home football matches.

We currently use a variety of venues around the village, u13/14s use the Cliff field u15s & adults use the Royal marine camp and our U8/9&10's use St. Peters school, however our 2 under 11's and under 12's team were using the Royal Marine camp but unfortunately they have now told us they need the space for helicopters. I have managed to juggle our fixtures to get us through this season however I will need to find a suitable pitch for them to play on next season.

We would like your permission to use the Avenue field on Burgmanns Hill. As it's only for our youth teams it wouldn't need any major ground work, just some cutting and rolling to preparing a pitch.

Kind Regards

George Webster Club Chairman, Lympstone AFC



Lympstone Parish Council Finance reports – 8th January 2018

Payments

DD	EDF - electricity for lights in Candy's Field		£46.66
2476	Cllr Corcos - YC purchases		£945.35
2477	Cllr Atkins - YC payment		£50.00
2478	A Dixon - Sand bag fillers		£85.00
2479	Optima Graphics - Herald printing		£388.00
2480	ALRUG - subs replacement for 2444		£5.00
2481	BT Payphones - adoption of box at Trafalgar Road		£1.00
2482	Cllr Mrs Clark - Christmas meeting hospitality		£22.75
2483	Mrs C Edworthy - Wages December		£232.50
2484	A J Le Riche salary & expenses December	£647.38	
	Mileage 2016-17	£235.80	
	Sand for flood resilience	£107.45	£990.63
2485	HMRC Tax & NI December inc LYPS		£201.19
DD	EDF electricity for toilets		£9.00
DD	EDF - Youth Club electricity		£49.00
DD	EDF - Youth Club gas		£34.00
DD	Plusnet - YC Broadband		£11.00
	Total		£3,071.08

2 Financial Summary

Current Account

Opening balance at 1st April 2017	£47,862.70			
Receipts	£58,536.60			
Total receipts	£106,399.30			
Transfer from dep ac				
Total paid in to current ac	£106,399.30			
less, Payments	£41,847.13			
Net balance	£64,552.17			
Unpresented cheques	£2,099.40			
Receipts not on statement	-£608.00			
Balance at Bank	£66,043.57			

Deposit Account

Balance at 1st April 2017	£161.44
Interest to 1st December 2017	£0.09
Transfer to current ac	£0.00
Total	£161.53

۸	lloca	hat	hal	lan	200
А	шоса	ıeu	Da	ıan	ices.

Elections	£1,500.00
Reserve for Village hall car park inc 2017-18	£15,000.00
NP Projects up to 2016-17	£6,702.00

Total allocated balances £23,202.00

First draft budget 2018 – 19

Lympstone Parish Council 1st draft Budget 2018 - 19

Expend	diture	Budget	at 31/11/17	at 31/3/18	2018/19
Code	Item				
10	VAT	0.00			
100	S137	1,000.00	261.87	11,000.00	1,000.00
101	Other Grants	1,600.00	0.00	0.00	1,600.00
201	Clerk's Salary	10,000.00	6,677.19	9,700.00	10,000.00
203	Office expenses	1,200.00	773.38	1,100.00	1,200.00
208	Village Hall Hire	400.00	360.00	400.00	400.00
209	Misc inc Gulliford, RBL & Ring & Ride *	500.00	454.69	500.00	500.00
301	Chairman's Allowance	150.00	0.00	150.00	150.00
302	Subs	525.00	367.40	500.00	525.00
307	Courses, Travel etc	250.00	50.00	150.00	250.00
308	Insurance, Audit, Elections	2,000.00	1,885.93	1,885.93	2,000.00
313	Miscellaneous *	50.00	47.15	50.00	50.00
400	Herald Printing	4,000.00	2,737.00	4,337.00	4,500.00
602	Grass Cut 2	3,500.00	3,546.50	3,546.50	3,500.00
605	Other Maintenance	500.00	1,921.80	1,921.80	500.00
608	General tree work	300.00	800.00	800.00	300.00
612	Bin emptying	225.00	656.84	656.84	700.00
616	Benches - inc Handyman	3,500.00	2,311.19	3,500.00	3,500.00
618	Notice Boards - Maintenance	100.00	0.00	100.00	100.00
633	Play Equipment Mtce	1,000.00	3,282.50	3,282.50	1,000.00
640	Lighting in Candy's field & car park	450.00	404.17	500.00	500.00
701	Wages	2,700.00	2,053.20	2,850.00	3,000.00
702	Consumables, rates, elec	250.00	96.50	250.00	200.00
703	Utilities	500.00	977.80	1,200.00	750.00
706	Repairs (painting)	1,000.00	1,298.42	1,298.42	1,000.00
800	Burial Ground	0.00	0.00	1,000.00	0.00
1101	Youth Club Building Maintenance#	1,000.00	1,947.30	7,000.00	1,000.00
1102	Youth Club utilities	1,000.00	1,230.21	1,500.00	1,500.00
1300	Website etc	250.00	500.38	500.38	250.00
1400	Adverse weather*	200.00	0.00	0.00	200.00
2800	Gully cleaning and jetting	2,000.00	0.00	2,000.00	2,000.00
2100	Parishes Together	1,732.00	0.00	1,732.00	1,732.00
2300	NP Projects#	3,000.00	143.50	3,000.00	3,000.00
2400	Cont to repairs to VH car park#	3,000.00	3,000.00	3,000.00	0.00
2500	DCC/DCF funding	2,700.00	2,165.86	2,700.00	0.00
2600	YC recharge	1,200.00	1,116.12	1,200.00	0.00
	Total	51,782.00	41,066.90	73,311.37	46,907.00
# = roll	ling fund				

Receipts		as at 31/11/17	As at 31/3/18	2018/19
Precept	46,000.00	46,000.00	46,000.00	46,564.00
Council tax grant	600.00	600.00	600.00	456.00
DCC re Candys Field	400.00	400.00	800.00	400.00
Herald Adverts	4,000.00	1,544.00	2,500.00	3,000.00
Burial fees	1,000.00	463.00	463.00	1,000.00
Lympstone FC re Candy's Field	50.00	0.00	50.00	50.00
Flower beds	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Western power re Wayleaves	6.38	0.00	6.38	6.38
Miscellaneous	0.00	0.00	200.00	0.00
Sub-total	52,056.38	49,007.00	50,619.38	51,476.38
VAT Refund (part year).	0.00	7,754.60	7,754.60	0.00
Parishes Together funding	1,732.00	0.00	1,732.00	1,732.00
External funding	0.00	1,775.00	12,775.00	0.00
Sub total	<u>1,732.00</u>	9,529.60	22,261.60	1,732.00
Total	53,788.38	58,536.60	72,880.98	53,208.38
Projected Summary			2017 - 18	2018 - 19
Balances at 1st April 2017			47,862.70	47,432.31
Receipts for the year			72,880.98	53,208.38
less payments			73,311.37	46,907.00
Anticipated balances at 31st March			47,432.31	53,733.69
Allowed a ballon and Odel March 2047				
Allocated balances 31st March 2017			1,500.00	1,500.00
Elections			· ·	
Reserve for Village hall car park			15,000.00	15,000.00
NP Projects			8,856.50	8,856.00
Works to Youth Club			0.00	0.00
Pledge to pre-school			<u>0.00</u>	0.00
Total allocated balances			25,356.50	25,356.00
			00.075.04	00.077.00
Net balances at 31st March 2017			22,075.81	28,377.69
Precept calculation:			2016 - 17	2017 - 18
Tax base			899.00	910.00
Precept			46,000.00	46,564.70
			F4 47	F1 1=
Band D property will pay			51.17	51.17

Lympstone Parish Council

Action List – as 2nd January 2018

Minute	Response	Date
		Actioned
170 Gully emptying	Cllr Mrs Rogers suggests that this needs tree roots to be removed. Meeting on 5 th January 2018	1/5/17
11 Gulliford cemetery	Site visit held on 2 nd November 2017 by Cllr Atkins and the Clerk.	
	Gulliford Committee to be arranged.	
28 meeting with County Councillors	Cllr Atkins to report	26/6/17
35 Flood resilience	Grant applications approved and funds received.	23/8/17
	All equipment purchased and in place	
78 Flood Wardens	Letter sent to Alan Burton	
101 cemetery waste Bin	Enquiries made with Trash of Exeter.	
131 Planning Enforcement	Further email sent.	
137 Pre-school	Grant application received. To be followed up with Vicki Drinkwater	
137 Water	Problems with SWW.	
supply to the Youth Club	Meeting Wernicks on Friday 5 th January 2018	
147 Car Park	Letter sent to Mr Fayer	
BT Phone Box,	Box at Trafalgar Road to be transferred to Parish Council	